6188 Landing Drive

Sykesville, MD  21784

7 February, 2000

Dear Judy,

You may not remember me, but I worked with Ed on the X3L2 standards committee for codes and character sets.  I met you at the SC 2/WG 2 Meeting in Athens in June, 1993.  If you will recall, we walked to Sunday evening mass after I underestimated the distance.  On the way back, you encouraged me to find a restaurant because otherwise you told me that you would be eating at McDonalds because Ed like McDonalds.  We found a pleasant sidewalk café on the plaza and had an enjoyable dinner.

I was saddened to hear from Steve Strasen that Ed had died.  Ed did an amazing amount of work for the standards community and was an influence on us all.  If was only after his death that I learned of the many other things that he had done.

I remember Ed as the only other “Ed” on the standards committee.  My experience with him was with his efforts to obtain fonts to print, by my estimate, some 70,000 exotic characters for the ISO/IEC 10646 standard.  He told me of his trips to East Asia to beg for the necessary fonts.  Ed also printed the code tables for the standard, a major effort that required a year to complete.

Ed also observed that the Unicode Consortium was using a different model for printing the characters in ISO/IEC 10646.  Moreover, after the merger of the Unicode and ISO/IEC 10646 codes in 1991, Ed was concerned that the Unicode model be documented before the Unicode people dispersed.  Jerry Andersen (then the X3L2 chairman) volunteered the US to document the model.  Ed helped first by inviting Steve Strasen to the X3L2 meetings to explain the SC 18 printing models, and later by encouraging X3L2 and X3V1 to work on the effort together.  In 1993, this effort bore fruit when we submitted “The Character-Glyph Model” to ISO with the recommendation that it be developed into an ISO Technical Report.

Later Al Griffee (now retired from IBM and AFII) and I volunteered to be the editors to shepherd the document through the ISO approval process.  Al’s background in fonts and printing, and my background in character coding complemented each other.  Since the Technical Report used examples with several exotic characters, and since Microsoft Word 97 used the 10646/Unicode standard, we used it to produce the Technical Report.  To my knowledge, this was the first ISO Standard or Technical Report to exploit the 10646/Unicode standard that Ed had helped print.

Shifting the topic slightly, during the week of January 31, the X3L2 Committee and the Unicode Technical Committee met in Cupertino.  We devoted some time to recalling Ed’s work and influence on the standards communities.  Joe Becker (and Lee Collins) from Xerox started the Unicode effort with Ed’s encouragement and support.  Mike Ksar recalled Ed’s efforts for printing the ISO/IEC 10646 code tables.  I recounted his influence on “The Character-Glyph Model”.  We closed with a moment of silence to remember him.

Ed had broad technical knowledge and good contacts whom he brought together in standards efforts.  His knowledge and insight influenced us all in several large efforts of major importance to the Information Technology community.  Ed will be greatly missed.

I am enclosing a plaque that recognizes some of Ed’s contributions to the standards community.  It is missing several items simply because none of us were familiar with everything that Ed had accomplished outside of our areas.  We wish that we had done this six months ago when Ed could have appreciated it.

I will remember you and Ed in my prayers.

With warmest wishes,

Edwin Hart

Former Chairman of X3L2
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